Minutes of Hilmarton Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 1st December 2015 in Hilmarton Community Room at 7.30pm.
Councillors Present

M Wilkins,  J Henly, J Files, M Jeary, J McFadzean, S Stott, L Hays and C Mastin-Lee
Clerk: Jacquie Henly

Visitors Present: None 


Item 1 Apologies for absence
1.1 Apologies were received from Cllrs: Foley and Wiltshire Councillor Christine Crisp.  Christine had asked the Clerk to wish all Councillors a Happy Christmas and Prosperous New Year in her absence. 

Item 2 – Declarations of Interest in items on the Agenda
2.1 Cllr Henly declared and interest in item 5c on the agenda as the Clerks Salary is part of the budget.

2.2 Dispensations have already been granted for all Councillors to discuss the budget/precept proposal as they all live within the Parish and the figures approved will be part of their own personal council tax. Without the dispensation the number of persons unable to participate in the transaction of business would be so great as to impede the transaction of the business.

Item 3 – Minutes of the last meeting

3.1 Minutes from the full meeting dated 1st September 2015 and the planning meeting dated 14th October 2015 were approved by all present and signed by the Chairman.
Item 4 – To discuss Items on the Clerks Report previously circulated to members

4.1 Sent comments to Wiltshire Council regarding planning applications considered at the September and October meetings and those circulated to members following the meetings.
4.2 Circulated dates for the Area Board Meetings to members asking for volunteers to represent Hilmarton Parish Council.
4.3  Informed Christine Crisp that Steve Stott will be the new representative from Hilmarton Parish Council at the CATG meetings.
4.4  Arranged a meeting with Kevan Haines and members of the planning committee to discuss proposals for re submission of the application to build a shooting lodge at Beacon Hill Farm.  
4.5  Contacted the School requesting that the Beech Hedge between the school playing field and Poynder Place be trimmed back to the wire fence as it has started to encroach onto the footpath.

4.6  Contacted individual residents in Poynder Place requesting that overgrown hedges are cut back.

4.7  Liaised with the land agent for Manor Farm in Hilmarton requesting that the hedge adjacent to the pavement alongside the A3102 be cut back as it was obstructing pedestrians.  

4.8  Contacted Guinness Trust to enquire why the new homes were not yet occupied.  The response was they are awaiting the completion of some legal paperwork. 

4.9  Liaised with Geoff Procter and local groups to help with updating the Parish Welcome Leaflet.
4.10 Prepared the Budget/Precept for 2016/2017 to be discussed at the December meeting.

4.11  Reported to Planning Enforcement the static caravan, thought to be occupied, in the grounds of the property at Hoppingstones.

4.12  Attended a Lyneham and Neighbouring Parishes Forum meeting in October, the following topics were discussed:

a) Brief update of progress with Neighbourhood Plans
b) Large planned developments: 8 New Houses on the Chippenham Road in Lyneham, Still no decision on the redevelopment of Edmonds Garage in Lyneham.  The Post Office has announced they will be re-opening a Post Office Branch at the site.
c) A proposal is being put forward by Gleeson Developments for building 110 new houses in Lyneham.
d) The planned closure of the B4069 in Lyneham for resurfacing is now not likely to happen until the New Year.  Repair work to Dauntsey Banks will be carried out at the same time minimising disruption by closure of the road.
e) Litter and Dog Mess – Litter was the biggest problem especially on the roadside at Dauntsey Banks.  Regular litter picks can help within the parishes but it is too dangerous to attempt litter pick-ups on the side of the banks.
f) Weight restrictions on Dauntsey Banks and Freight Assessment and Prioritisation Mechanism:

 It became very apparent during discussions how useful the liaison group meetings are.  Different parishes have different priorities and needs, what might be a positive solution for one parish may have a severe negative impact on another neighbouring parish.  For example, any call for limiting HGV use of the B4069 should be accompanied by a call for signage to divert HGV’s away from villages off that route.  After discussion it was agreed a letter from the group would be drafted for approval, regarding the recent request for views on weight limits and restrictions of freight movement South of Lyneham on the A3102 and the weight limit on Dauntsey Banks.   All present agreed that the new proposals of a FAPM would not be workable and needed further thought by Wiltshire Council.
g) A formal announcement has now been made that the MOD site was no longer going to be a tri service site and that only REME were moving to Lyneham.  The museum is not expected to open until October 2016.

4.13 Produced documents for review and adoption at the December meeting:  Publications Scheme, Communications Protocol, Equality Scheme, Health and Safety Policy, Records Management Policy and Data Protection Policy.  

4.14  Attended the MOD presentation at Lyneham Primary School.   

4.15  Confirmed with WC that the Parish Council wished to continue with the lease of land for the play area. 

Item 5 – Finance
5.1 Account balances inclusive of all cheques written and deposits made up to 26th November 2015 Current Account £1355.37    Deposit Account £14025.83.
5.2 Cheque no 00351 paid to Kevin Iles House & Garden Service for £99.00 for Grass Cutting.
5.3 Cheque no 00352 paid to J Henly for £887.50 for Clerks Salary July-September. 
5.4 Cheque no 00353 paid to Kevin Iles House & Garden Service for £66.00 for Grass Cutting.

5.5 The Clerk circulated copies of the proposed budget/precept for 2016/2017.   The Chairman explained the reason for the proposed increase in budget was due to the fact that more things are being devolved from Wiltshire Council onto Parish Councils.  Over the next year we will need to carefully monitor the effects this has on our budget and plan accordingly for future years.   This may mean further increases in precept that will need to be explained to residents.  After careful consideration the budget/precept was approved by all present.  The precept to be requested is £8000.00. 
5.6  The Chairman proposed that the garden areas outside the Church were tidied up.  The iron tree guards would be removed and repainted at a cost of no more than £200.00.  The gardens areas would be cleared of the untidy lavender bushes and be replaced with synthetic turf at a cost of no more than £100.00 total cost £300.00.    Derek Norris has agreed to paint the iron tree guards and Kevin Iles House and Gardens Services will complete the work on the gardens and re-instate the newly painted iron tree guards. 

The above proposal was agreed unanimously.

Item 6 – Planning 

6.1 Updates of planning applications had previously been circulated to members.
6.2  Planning Application 15/11550/FUL had been received after the Agenda was sent out but was added as a late item.  After discussion it was agreed there we no objections to the application.


Item 7 – To review and adopt revised and new documents 

7.1  The following documents had previously been circulated to members and were approved and adopted en-block.   Revised Publications Scheme, Communications Scheme, Equality and Diversity Policy, Health and Safety Policy, Records Management Policy and Data Protection Policy.   

 
Item 8 – Exchange of Information
8.1  Cllr Mastin-Lee raised a concern over the small grassed area surrounding the telephone kiosk in Goatacre.  There has recently been work carried out by SSE and BT and the area has been left in a really poor state plus the flower tub had been broken following rough handling by the contractors.   All present agreed that compensation should be sought from the contractors so that the area could be brought back to its former glory.  The Clerk will send a copy of the Parish Council letter head to Cllr Mastin-Lee who in turn will write seeking compensation.
8.2  Cllr Mastin-Lee asked if the Parish Council would like to follow up on the concern over the Right to Buy proposals.  It was agreed Cllr Mastin-Lee would write to The Guinness Trust asking them to confirm that they do not intend to sell the new homes recently built in Poynder Place.   The Clerk will supply contact details for The Guinness Trust. 
8.3  Cllr Jeary said she would like to thank Cllr Mastin-Lee for following up on both of the above issues.
8.4  Cllr Stott asked how it was best to alert some of our more venerable residents about the scammers knocking on doors trying to gain access.  It was agreed following discussion that the best way was by word of mouth as putting notices through doors could cause distress to people living on their own. 
8.5  Cllr Files asked if the Welcome Leaflets were up to date.  The Clerk confirmed they were and that an up to date version was available on the web site.   It was agreed paper copies would be dropped off to all the new properties in Poynder Place. 
8.6  Cllr Files said he needed to update his contact information on the Parish Councillors profile page on the web site.  He will e-mail the Clerk with the new details.
8.7  Cllr L Hays confirmed she had now be re-instated on the circulation list for minutes from the Goatacre Village Hall.  There will be an AGM in January and she will be attending.
8.8  Cllr McFadzean said there was still an obstruction across the brook – It is though the tree might belong to Cleland’s.  Cllr Files said he would take a look and then try to speak with Cleland’s to have it removed. 
8.9  Cllr Henly said it would also be good if Cleland’s would consider having the large trees by the Church wall cut down as they were causing damage to the wall.  It was agreed Cllr Files would mention this at the same time but it was also agreed a letter from the PCC to Cleland’s advising of the damage being caused would possibly have more effect. 
8.10 Cllr Jeary reported that there were a number of large branches overhanging the Compton Road from Sandy Furlong Farm along to the Compton Bassett Road.  Cllr Jeary agreed to report the issue to Wiltshire Council using the My Wiltshire App.

8.11  Cllr Wilkins suggested that the Parish Council host a Dementia Friends information meeting.  He will pass on the contact details to the Clerk to arrange a meeting for sometime in the New Year.  It was also agreed to liaise with the School so that if the attendance at the meeting was high we could move the venue from the Community Room into the School Hall.  

8.12 Cllr Wilkins had also been asked to contact Helen Bradley from Wiltshire Council should there be any Parish events organised as there is a Youth Engagement programme being run and Helen would be happy to engage the youth in the parish to participate in the event.  This was agreed.
8.13 Cllr Wilkins announced there was an Emergency Work Shop event being held on the 10th February in Calne. Cllr Files agreed to attend.   
 
Item 9 – Date of the Next Meeting
9.1    The dates of the next Parish Council Planning meetings are Tuesday 5th January 2016 and Tuesday 2nd February 2016 (if required) both meetings will start at 7.30pm in the Community Room, Hilmarton.

Item 10 - Close of the Meeting

10.1 The meeting closed at 9.05pm  

Signed …………………………………………….  Date …………………………………..  

Chairman             

